
Haverford Computer Science Collaboration Policy (2016-17)

Collaboration is critical to learning and the practice of programming, and thus is a fundamental
part of students' current and future work in computer science. Our overall goal is to allow
collaborative engagement that leads to individual understanding; this is realized, within the
context of the Haverford Honor Code, through the details below. Note that, in all Haverford CS
courses, each student that is part of a collaboration, or each student that is giving or receiving
help, is responsible for making sure that this collaboration happens in a way that contributes to
everyone’s growth and learning and is in accordance with the Haverford Honor Code.

When students work together in any way, all collaborators should be cited on the resulting
assignment. Any outside sources (meaning anything other than your course textbook and your
notes) should be similarly cited, though before using outside sources you should check with
your professor to make sure outside sources are allowed. No outside sources are allowed on
exams unless otherwise stated.

While collaboration is encouraged, there are also times when it can cross a line and be
considered inappropriate help in violation of the Honor Code. The responsibility for ensuring
this collaboration remains appropriate falls on all parties. Sometimes, it is easier for a student
providing help to tell when they are crossing the line from collaboration to doing the work for the
other student. Remember, it is never helpful to your friend to deny them the chance to learn the
material.

Work done in collaboration should never be copied from another student (e.g., from their
computer or from joint work on the board). Work from previous semesters should never be
shared with current students, or looked at by students in the current semester, though it is fine
to share notes you make about lectures or the textbook. Code and other material should never
be copied from another student or outside sources unless permission is explicitly given in
advance by your professor and the code is cited.

If you are uncertain about whether you have, or are about to, cross the line of acceptable
collaboration, ask your instructor or the T.A. for the course, or consult our list of examples of
appropriate collaboration on details of this policy. As part of your education in CS, we expect
you to develop an understanding of appropriate collaboration and attribution, and so it is
fair/appropriate for an instructor to include exam questions about collaboration and this policy.

This policy resulted from a departmental discussion and was significantly influenced by the
policy at Grinnell and the 2016-07-22 “Counting From Zero” blog post about a related policy at
Whitman.

http://honorcouncil.haverford.edu/the-code/
https://docs.google.com/document/d/1y0YBo4Zggx5XXuMuJ7hjLtk_kVdQtRLM0jSc_p-7FQs
http://www.cs.grinnell.edu/drupal6/taxonomy/term/578
http://www.cs.grinnell.edu/drupal6/taxonomy/term/578
http://blogs.whitman.edu/countingfromzero/2016/07/22/academic-honesty-guidelines

